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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
Agenda
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices @ Beehive on 

Monday 8 December 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Henry Brown
Cllr Peter Halse  **




Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Vera Howard
Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Caroline Kolek  







Cllr Les Lunt

Cllr John Zarczynski
** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani (DCC), Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (DCC), Cllr John O’Leary (EDDC), Cllr Phil Twiss (EDDC)

3 Members of the public plus parents and children from Honiton Community College
Press  - Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulman’s View)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev David Beazley
14/412
To receive apologies for absence

No apologies were received.

14/413
To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Boggon – Friends of Beehive member (P)
Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P) 
Cllr Pavey - Friends of Beehive member (P)
Cllr Taylor – Police report as he has reported a missing coat (P)

14/414
To sign the Minutes of meeting held on 10th November 2014 
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

14/415 To receive the Police Report

Unfortunately the Police were unable to attend but a report was provided that stated that there had been a total of 22 crimes between 11th November and 8th December 2014. The crimes included 3 assault actual bodily harm (offender known to aggrieved in 2 cases), 1 grievous bodily harm assault (offender known to victim), 4 common assaults, 2 burglary from dwelling, 1 attempt burglary from dwelling, 2 thefts by finding, 1 criminal damage to property, 2 criminal damage to vehicle, 3 possession of cannabis, 2 theft by finding and 1 communications act offences. 

14/416
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Paul Diviani informed the Council that he had nothing to report as the County Council had started to wind down for the Christmas break. However he was still attending meetings. He confirmed that salt had been delivered to all the Grit bins in Devon.

Cllr Coombs asked if there were any plans to re-surface the road from Dunkeswell to Hemyock and Dowell Street.

Cllr Diviani confirmed that there were no plans in the current year but they may be considered in 2015/16.

Cllr Randall-Johnson also confirmed she did not have anything to report.

Cllr O’leary confirmed that the Thelma Hulbert Gallery had been awarded the top tourism award as well as best in category. He also informed the Town Council that the Arts Council had granted £40,000 spread over 2 years to Thelma Hulbert Gallery. There were plans for a Matisse exhibition January.

Cllr Ash thanked Cllr O’Leary for all his efforts and backing the Thelma Hulbert Gallery. He confirmed it was primarily down to the staff.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that at a recent meeting of the Cabinet of East Devon District Council (EDDC) they agreed that the headquarters would relocate to Honiton and a smaller second office be set up in Exmouth. It was anticipated that the bulk of the staff would relocate to Honiton by May 2017. He added that input from Honiton Town Council was important to EDDC.
Cllr Brown asked when construction would commence. Cllr Twiss informed him that this was unknown.

Cllr Ash confirmed she was delighted with the news and asked that the Town Council be kept informed especially with regard to Turks Head.

Cllr Lunt asked when the lines in lace Walk were to be painted and Cllr Halse asked for the ramp device at the entrance to be removed. Cllr Ash felt that there was not an adequate pedestrian access through the car park and this should be clearly marked as well. Cllr Twiss confirmed that the car park had been surveyed recently so work should be imminent and that he would raise the concerns with EDDC.

Cllr Brown wanted to know what the Knowle will be used for and if any social housing will be provided. Cllr Twiss confirmed that many developers were interested but it was unlikely that social housing would be on this site.

Cllr Taylor asked if pedestrian access would be available by Aldi’s Supermarket. Cllr Twiss confirmed that East Devon District Council were being pressured by Aldi’s and Cllr Diviani added that as Health and well being was being pushed the trouble with air pollution at Turk’s Head will be a priority.
The Mayor thanked all the County and Ward members for attending the meetings and keeping the Town Council up to date.
Cllrs Randall-Johnson, Diviani, Twiss and Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.
14/417
Public Question Time
There were no questions.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

14/418
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor confirmed that he had attended the following events:
16th November – 274th Anniversary for Honiton Congregational Church

18th November – Broadhembury School

22nd November – Honiton Baptist Church Fair

25th November - Police Awards – Honiton’s PCSO Sue Rowe received an award

2nd December – SSAFA (Hampers donated to families of wounded soldiers)
3rd December – East Devon Hospicecare Light up a life service

5th December – Mayor of Chard’s Charity evening

7th December – Christingle Service.

Cllr Brown asked if the Town Council had given permission for the Christmas lights in the middle of the pedestrian crossing on the High Street had been removed and replaced with a sign advertising a local shop. The Mayor confirmed that the Town Council were not aware of such a request and had not given any permission.
Cllr Ash asked that PC Rowe be thanked and commended for her achievement.
Cllr Kolek asked if the Mayor of Chard was raising money for local charities. The Mayor of Honiton replied that he was not sure of all the charities but that the majority were local ones.
14/419
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Ash

Cllr Ash recently attended the Devon Association of Local Council county committee meeting and AGM where various issues were discussed including the level of training available to councillors. It was agreed that the AGM be held on a weekday in the future to encourage more to attend. 

Cllr Ash also attended the meeting on Sports Pitch Strategy for Honiton which was very well attended and there was a general sense that improvements were required in the following areas:

· Local provision

· Development of Tower Cross

· New locations within the Town be identified

Cllr Ash re-iterated that the Town Council should be involved in deciding the future and should be involved in the debate.

Cllr Kolek

Cllr Kolek informed the Town Council that she and Cllr Elliot attended the annual Town and Parish meeting held at the Knowle by East Devon District Council. The Tough Choices strategy was discussed and Devon County Council will need to be saving a total of £5 million and will be reviewing public transport early next year. Presentations were also given on:
· Community Shop at East Budleigh

· Gateway Centre at Seaton

· Community Centre at Cranbrook

Cllr Wadsworth

Cllr Wadsworth confirmed that progress was being made for the Silverline project with many organisations now involved and Silverline has confirmed that 50 people have contacted them from the Honiton area.

Cllr Corke

Cllr Corke attended the annual carol service organised by the Chamber of Commerce and the lights on the Christmas tree were switched on by Jo Pavey.
Cllr Corke confirmed that Honiton Festival committee had held its first concert at the Beehive and 290 tickets were sold for the Tamsin Little concert. The event was a huge success and the committee thanked the Town Council but asked if handrails could be fitted to the retractable seating.
Cllr Corke confirmed that it was hoped that a new drop down screen and projector would be available by the end of January which would be of great help to the Community Cinema who currently hire the equipment. The Community Cinema was entering its 4th year and 120 people attended the latest film showing at the Beehive.
Both Cllr Ash and the Mayor thanked Cllr Corke and in particular Mr Ian Jeeves for fetching the equipment each month.

Cllr Brown

Cllr Brown confirmed that the Youth Group committee were working with Voice and finalising all the Policies and the committee were hoping to secure funds ready to open in Spring 2016.
14/420
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 11th November to 2nd December 2014
Devon County Council

1. Email from P Diviani regarding the feasibility of A303 

2. Email from P Diviani regarding the consultation concerning the deregulation of alcohol sales by community orgainsations.

East Devon District Council

3. The Knowledge issues 27,28, and 29

4. Forward Plan – 1st December 2014 to 31 March 2015

5. Update following the meeting on 20th November to discuss sports pitches and the draft Playing Pitches Strategy PPS

6. Parish and Town Council Elections May 2015 – Implications for Parish Precept

Other

7. Community Council for Devon – Enterprising Women get Inspired Press Release


8. Letter from unknown person regarding the announcement by M&S to re-open 200 Simply Food stores being an opportune moment to renew efforts

9. Free car parking from 20th December to 25th December at the Community College car parks courtesy of Honiton Community College

10. Copy of letter to Dartline from resident in Northcote Lane regarding the need for improvements to bus services

11. Copy of letter sent to the Chief planning Officer at East econ District Council regarding the installation of electronic communications apparatus at Chapel Street.

12. Letter from a resident in Mezidon-Canon (Honiton), regarding the parking problems on his road and requests permit parking to be introduced.
13. New name and new appointments for Community Council for Devon

14. Copy of letter from Chideock parish council about their concerns for A35 by HGV vehicles

15. Email from resident in Ridgeway about feedback from her original concerns and request for a Town Poll

16. Email from resident in Rosemount way about speaking to the Council about The Beehive, the Youth Centre, night time lights, burglaries and many other subjects.

17. Young Devon pre-apprenticeship step up courses organised by Young Devon
18. Local Council’s Update Issue 180
Item 12 – Cllr Coombs asked that this be considered as part of the Traffic Management Plan.

Item 15 – Cllr Coombs asked why there was a deadline of 1st December. The Town Clerk confirmed that this original request has been going on since late August and so it was appropriate that a cut off point for a final response be set.

Item 6 – Cllr Taylor wanted to know how much Honiton’s share of the election would be. The Town Clerk confirmed that Mark Williams, as Returning Officer estimated it would cost £4,323 which is one third of the total cost for all 3 elections. The Mayor added that all councillors should assist with seeking new and suitable candidates to ensure that the Town Council consisted of 18 elected councillors.
Late Correspondence received from 3rd December 2014 to 8th December 2014
Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

a. The Knowledge issues 30

b. Parish Precept 2015/16 Request

c. Local Action Group – Dates for Clinics provided by health Promotion Devon

Other

d. Northern, Eastern and Western Devon Clinical Commissioning Group – Final Update on Urgent and Necessary Measures.

e. Department for Communities and Local Government parish Polls – Consultation on the Government’s intentions to modernise parish poll regulations. The deadline for a response is 30th January 2015.

f. Freedom of Information request - Information on TM44 Air Conditioning Assessments certification

g. Invite only funding opportunity from new DCLG programme - Application Deadline Extension To 12/12/14
h. Tamar Security – Confirmation of moving CCTV equipment to the Beehive and the cost implications

Item e. – The Town Clerk confirmed that it was imperative that the Town Council respond to this consultation. It was agreed that Cllr Ash. Cllr Coombs, Cllr Taylor and Cllr Brown review the document and provide a report detailing their comments to the Town Clerk in order for the comments to be considered at the next Town Council meeting.

Item h – It was resolved to proceed with Tamar, who currently maintain the CCTV system  in order to move the monitoring equipment from the old New Street premises.

Item f – The Town Clerk confirmed that this was for information only and the  assessment was not actually required.

14/421 To receive and approve the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting dated 24th November 2014 and to resolve the following:

a) agree cheque list and Income/Expenditure for second quarter

b) approve the updated asset register 

c) agree the Budget and precept request for 2015/16
d) agree the members allowance to be paid by the end of year 2014 
It was resolved that the minutes of the Finance Committee dated 24th November be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

It was agreed that the cheque lists 

a)
July for £23,367.76

b)
August 2014 for £9,300.99

c)
September 2014 for £12,233.76

and income expenditure report for the second quarter be approved.
This was RESOLVED.
Cllr Taylor asked that the Mayor’s chain be re valued. It was agreed to approve the amended asset register.
This was RESOLVED.
It was agreed to approve the budget for 2015/16 as recommended by the Finance Committee and that this would result in an increase to the precept by 1.5% and still enable to the Town Council to carry out its current duties as well as new ones such as neighbourhood planning, improvements to the CCTV system and employment changes and add a little extra to the general reserves as per the recommendations of the audit commission. This increase would result in an annual increase of 86p per band “D” household.
This was RESOLVED.
Cllr Zarczynski asked that his original recommendation be amended to state that all “elected” members should be paid the members allowance. This was agreed.
It was agreed that all elected members be paid the members allowance of £305, subject to tax and that it be paid out before the end of the year.

This was RESOLVED.
14/422 To receive details of 3 quotes for materials needed for the extension of the current bin storage area to provide a lockable storage area to store historical records and excess market equipment.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk proceed with the lowest quote and purchase the materials that would be needed to enable Cllr Zarcynski to erect the storage area in the spring time.
This was RESOLVED.
14/423 Appointment of Councillors
a) Cllr Nick Boggon as a member of Allotments working group
This was unanimously agreed.

This was RESOLVED.
14/424 To receive nominations for Arts and Cultural Champion following the resignation of Susan Groves.
No nominations were received.
14/425 To receive nominations for a member of the Town Marketing Committee following the resignation of Susan Groves.

It was agreed that Cllr Zarczynski be appointed as a member of the Town Marketing Committee
This was RESOLVED.
14/426 To agree to sign and seal the Deed of Surrender in order to complete the handover of the New Street premises
It was agreed to sign and seal the Deed of Surrender thereby completing the handover of the New Street premises.

This was RESOLVED.
Cllr Ash left the meeting.

14/427 To receive the Directors Report on behalf of Honiton Community Complex t/a The Beehive

It was agreed to receive the report.

IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting goes into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature.  

The public and press left the room
14/428  To receive notification of 2014 – 2016 National Salary Award, announced by National Association of Local Councils (NALC) and Society of Local Councils on and Clerks (SLCC) and to agree to implement the awards to all Honiton Town Council staff
It was agreed that the awards be implemented for all Honiton Town Council staff.

This was resolved.

14/429  To receive and approve the minutes of the Employment Committee meeting dated 11th November 2014

Cllr Coombs felt that it would have been useful to have had an agenda for this meeting and that it was difficult to approve the minutes when the majority of the Councillors were not present.
It was agreed to received the minutes and approve the recommendations as identified in the minutes of the employment committee.

 This was resolved.
14/430  To receive 6 month accounts from Honiton Community Complex t/a The Beehive

Cllr Howard proposed that the 6 month accounts and report be received. This was agreed.
14/431 To receive an update on contractual matters relating to the construction of Honiton Community Complex following the meeting with the project management team on 4th December 2014   
The meeting was postponed and so an update was not available.

14/432
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.56pm.
Signed Chair

12th January 2015

